
1001 E. Ninth St., Building B, Reno, NV  89512 
Telephone:  775.328.2416 – Fax:  775.328.3752 

www.washoecounty.us/health/ 

Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Hearing Board 
Meeting Notice and Agenda 

Members Tuesday November 20, 2018 
Ronald J. Anderson, P.E., Chair 6:00 p.m. 
Matthew Buehler 
Vonnie Fundin 
Nick Vestbie, P.E. Washoe County Administration Complex, Building B 
Matt Smith - Alternate Health District South Conference Room 
Ray Pezonella, P.E - Alternate 1001 East Ninth Street 

Reno, NV 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
An item listed with asterisk (*) next to it is an item for which no action will be taken. 
6:00 p.m. 
1. *Roll Call and Determination of Quorum
2. *Pledge of Allegiance
3. *Public Comment

Any person is invited to speak on any item on or off the agenda during this period. Action
may not be taken on any matter raised during this public comment period until the matter is
specifically listed on an agenda as an action item.

4. Approval of Agenda – (For possible action)
November 20, 2018

5. Approval of Draft Minutes – (For possible action)
October 10, 2018.

6. Public Hearing to consider an appeal to the Health District’s decision to require the
relocation of a residential onsite sewage disposal system pursuant to Section 120.040 of the
Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Sewage, Wastewater,
and Sanitation. – (For possible action)
Staff Representative: Latricia Lord
Ron and Denise Jahn
3285 Maranatha Road
Reno, Nevada
Assessor’s Parcel Number 046-031-10

7. Public Hearing to determine whether or not to recommend approval to the District Board of
Health for a variance for APN 084-200-80 of Sections 040.007 regarding the minimum
setback to a domestic well from a residential onsite sewage disposal system as required in
Section 040.007 of the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health
Governing Well Construction. – (For possible action)
Staff Representative:  David Kelly
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Jerry Turley 
240 School Street  
Wadsworth, Nevada 89442 
Assessor’s Parcel Number 084-200-80 
 

8. Public Hearing to determine whether or not to recommend approval to the District Board of 
Health for a variance for APN 038-084-05 sections 040.100, 100.020 and 100.090 based on 
percolation rates for native soils being substantially lower than acceptable for a conventional 
onsite sewage disposal system of the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of 
Health Governing Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation. – (For possible action) 
Staff Representative:  Dave Kelly 
Dante and Joinece Frasca 
630 Hill Lane 
Verdi, Nevada 89439  
Assessor’s Parcel Number 038-084-05 

9. *Public Comment 
Any person is invited to speak on any item on or off the agenda during this period. Action 
may not be taken on any matter raised during this public comment period until the matter is 
specifically listed on an agenda as an action item. 

10. Adjournment – (For possible action) 
______________________________________________________________________________ 

Possible Changes to Agenda Order and Timing: Items on the agenda may be taken out of order, combined with other 
items, withdrawn from the agenda, moved to the agenda of another later meeting, moved to or from the Consent section, or 
they may be voted on in a block. Items with a specific time designation will not be heard prior to the stated time, but may 
be heard later. Items listed in the Consent section of the agenda are voted on as a block and will not be read or 
considered separately unless withdrawn from the Consent agenda. 

Special Accommodations: The Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board Meetings are accessible to the disabled. 
Disabled members of the public who require special accommodations or assistance at the meeting are requested to notify 
Administrative Health Services in writing at the Washoe County Health District, 1001 East Ninth Street, Building B, Reno, 
NV 89512, or by calling 775.328.2415, 24 hours prior to the meeting. 

Public Comment: During the “Public Comment” items, anyone may speak pertaining to any matter either on or off the 
agenda, to include items to be heard on consent. For the remainder of the agenda, public comment will only be heard 
during items that are not marked with an asterisk (*). Any public comment for hearing items will be heard before action is 
taken on the item and must be about the specific item being considered by the Board. In order to speak during any public 
comment, each speaker must fill out a “Request to Speak” form and/or submit comments for the record to the Recording 
Secretary. Public comment and presentations for individual agenda items are limited as follows: fifteen minutes each for 
staff and appellant presentations, five minutes for a speaker representing a group, and three minutes for individual 
speakers unless extended by questions from the Board or by action of the Chair. 

Response to Public Comment: The Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board can deliberate or take action only if a matter 
has been listed on an agenda properly posted prior to the meeting. During the public comment period, speakers may address 
matters listed or not listed on the published agenda. The Open Meeting Law does not expressly prohibit responses to 
public comments by the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board. However, responses from the Board members to 
unlisted public comment topics could become deliberation on a matter without notice to the public. On the advice of legal 
counsel and to ensure the public has notice of all matters the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board will consider, 
Board members may choose not to respond to public comments, except to correct factual inaccuracies, ask for Health 
District Staff action or to ask that a matter be listed on a future agenda. The Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board may do 
this either during the public comment item or during the following item:  “Board Comments – Limited to Announcement or 
Issues for future Agendas.” 

Posting of Agenda; Location of Website: 

Pursuant to NRS 241.020, Notice of this meeting was posted at the following locations: 

Washoe County Health District, 1001 E. 9th St., Reno, NV 
Downtown Reno Library, 301 S. Center St., Reno, NV 
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Reno City Hall, 1 E. 1st St., Reno, NV 
Sparks City Hall, 431 Prater Way, Sparks, NV 
Washoe County Administration Building, 1001 E. 9th St, Reno, NV 
Washoe County Health District Website www.washoecounty.us/health 
State of Nevada Website: https://notice.nv.gov 

How to Get Copies of Agenda and Support Materials: Supporting materials are available to the public at the Washoe 
County Health District located at 1001 E. 9th Street, in Reno, Nevada.  Ms. Laura Rogers, Administrative Secretary to the 
District Board of Health is the person designated by the Washoe County District Board of Health to respond to 
requests for supporting materials. Ms. Rogers is located at the Washoe County Health District and may be reached by 
telephone at (775) 328-2415 or by email at lrogers@washoecounty.us. Supporting materials are also available at the 
Washoe County Health District Website   www.washoecounty.us/health  pursuant to the requirements of NRS 241.020. 
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1001 E. Ninth Street, Building B, Reno, NV  89512 
Telephone:  775.328.2415 – Fax:  775.328.3752 

www.washoecounty.us/health/ 

SEWAGE, WASTEWATER, AND SANITATION HEARING BOARD 
MEETING MINUTES  

Members Wednesday, October 10, 2018 
Ronald J. Anderson, P.E., Chair 6:00 p.m. 
Matthew Buehler Washoe County Administration Complex, Building B 
Vonnie Fundin Health District South Conference Room 
Nick Vestbie, P.E. 1001 East Ninth Street 
Matt Smith – Alternate 
Ray Pezonella, P.E - Alternate 

Reno, NV 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

1. *Roll Call and Determination of Quorum
Chair Anderson called the meeting to order at 6:01 p.m.
The following members and staff were present:
Members present: Ronald J. Anderson, P.E., Chair

Vonnie Fundin 
Nick Vestbie, P.E. 

Members absent: Matthew Buehler 
Matt Smith - Alternate 
Ray Pezonella, P.E - Alternate 

Ms. Rogers verified a quorum was present. 
2. *Pledge of Allegiance

Mr. Vestbie led the pledge of allegiance to the flag.
3. *Public Comment

As there was no one wishing to speak, Chair Anderson closed the public comment 
period. 

4. Approval of Agenda
October 10, 2018

Mr. Fundin moved to accept the agenda for the October 10, 2018, Sewage, Wastewater
and Sanitation Hearing Board meeting.  Mr. Vestbie seconded the motion which was
approved three in favor and none against.

5. Approval of Draft Minutes
May 7, 2018

Mr. Vestbie moved to accept the minutes of the May 7, 2018 Sewage, Wastewater, &
Sanitation Board meeting as written.  Mr. Fundin seconded the motion which was approved
three in favor and none against.

SWS HEARING BOARD AGENDA ITEM NO. 5
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6. Public Hearing to consider an appeal to the Health District’s decision to not allow a 
reduced setback to a public utility easement, Section 040.095 of the Regulations of the 
Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation.. 
Staff Representative: David Kelly 

Jeff and Penelope Filce 
330 Ember Drive 
Sparks, NV 89436 
Assessor’s Parcel Number 089-523-08 

Chair Anderson opened the Public Hearing. 
Mr. Kelly summarized the staff report, informing that Washoe County Code requires the 

septic system to have a setback to any new buildings and that the property maintains room 
for a second area for a septic system that also meets setback requirements should the first 
fail.  He informed that, upon inspection, a second area that would meet setbacks could not be 
found on the property. 

Mr. Kelly informed they did find a location that would be slightly less that the ten foot 
required setback to the utility easement.  The property is also within 200’ of the sewer 
system, and by regulation, they would be required to hook into the sewer system rather than 
place a repair system on their property.  However, because there are variances and other 
reasons why a property owner might not connect to sewer, EHS requires they maintain 
sufficient repair area until connection to sewer is completed. 

Mr. Kelly stated that the property owner’s appeal is regarding the decision of EHS to 
disallow a reduced setback to the utility easement per Code, but, due to the proximity of the 
property to sewer, the minimal reduction requested in the setback and the willingness of the 
appellant to record a mandatory connection to the sewer, EHS would support the appeal. 

After the Board’s discussion, Mr. Vestbie opined that the Board should support the 
appeal. 

Mr. Vestbie moved to support the appeal to the Health District’s decision to not 
allow a reduced setback to a public utility easement, Section 040.095 of the Regulations 
of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Sewage, Wastewater, and 
Sanitation, based on the agreement to connect to the sewer if the septic system fails.  
Mr. Fundin seconded the motion which was approved three in favor and none against. 

Chair Anderson closed the Public Hearing. 
7. Public Hearing to consider an appeal of the Health District’s interpretation of Sections 

040.005-040.030 regarding minimum acreage required per septic system and related 
Section 120.075 regarding second dwellings of the Regulations of the Washoe County 
District Board of Health Governing Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation 
Staff Representative:  David Kelly 
Linda and Allen Eisele 
15540 Cherrywood Drive 
Reno, Nevada 89511 
Assessor’s Parcel Number 045-583-01 
Mountain Meadows Subdivision 1 
Lot 40 Block 1 

Chair Anderson opened the Public Hearing. 
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Mr. Kelly informed the Health District’s interpretation of regulations is being questioned 
in regards to the minimum acreage required for a septic system in relation to an addition of a 
second dwelling.  He stated the property involved in this appeal is .92 acres, and that the 
regulations have been interpreted to require a minimum of one acre per septic system for 
current construction standards since 1991.  He stated that; for a second dwelling to be added, 
a separate septic system would be required but would not be allowed if the property was less 
than two acres. 

Mr. Kelly informed discussions with the property owners began in January 2018 and the 
regulations and the Health District’s stance were outlined for the owner at that time.  In 
August 2018, an application was received by the Health District for an accessory structure, 
and that the plan included bedrooms.  Mr. Kelly informed that the Health District’s practice 
is to involve Washoe County Planning Department to designate whether the proposed build 
is a structure or a dwelling for a uniform determination of the project.  In this instance, 
Planning determined the structure as proposed would be a dwelling and could be allowed 
under the condition the bedrooms be removed and the property owner file a deed restriction 
that the structure would not be used as living quarters. 

Mr. Kelly stated that option was not the desire of the property owner, and the contractor 
on the project, Mr. Perkins, disagreed with the Health District’s interpretation of the 
regulations. 

Mr. Kelly highlighted the section of the regulations that outlines parcel size requirements, 
and informed the Health District’s interpretation of these regulations is that they pertain to 
the creation of parcels; this is supported by later regulations that require parcel sizes to be 
increasingly larger.  He stated the application of the regulations by EHS in practice is that, a 
parcel created in the time of the earlier regulation would allow for a dwelling to be built on it; 
however, all current construction requires a minimum of one acre. 

Mr. Kelly informed that this practice aligns with other building codes in that existing 
construction prior to regulation change would be ‘grandfathered’ in, but all new construction 
would be required to meet current construction practices. 

Mr. Kelly stated that EHS has offered the appellant the variance process to address this 
issue, and, depending on the Board’s decision, may return to apply for a variance.  He stated 
that the current request before the Board is a review of the Health District’s interpretation of 
the regulations and their application.  The appellant’s stance is that, because the parcel was 
created in 1973, they shouldn’t be required to adhere to the newer requirement of one acre 
per septic system. 

Mr. Vestbie inquired what staff’s recommendation is.  Mr. Kelly stated that, based on 
EHS practices dating from 1991 and that of current construction being required to meet 
current construction standards; staff recommends denial of this appeal. 

Chair Anderson stated the most important point is that there is a path forward for the 
owners to request a variance; an option for fair hearing of their request for possible approval. 

Mr. Carl Perkins informed his company is Grizzly Construction and introduced himself 
as a General Contractor.  He stated he is representing the Eisele family. 

Mr. Perkins informed that regulation 120.075 refers back to a table and regulation stating 
that if your lot was created during a certain time frame, that one should apply that time frame 
and whether or not the property is on municipal water or well to calculate the acreage per 
dwelling.  He informed that, based on the regulations and his interpretation, the determining 
factor is not when construction will begin, but when the lot was created. 

Mr. Perkins informed he had provided evidence that the lot was created in 1973, and 
using the prescribed calculation with the property as being connected to municipal water, the 
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requirement is one third acre per dwelling.  Mr. Perkins stated the lot is .93 acres so would 
accommodate two dwellings at the required one third acre each. 

Mr. Vestbie inquired if Mr. Perkins had written the draft for this appeal; Mr. Perkins 
confirmed that he had.  After review of regulations, Mr. Vestbie opined that the property in 
question meets the requirements for one third acre per dwelling and so would accommodate 
two dwellings.  Mr. Perkins agreed. 

Mr. Vestbie stated his decision was based on there being no date parameters referenced 
for lot creation in regulation 120.075, but if there had, it could be reason to deny the appeal. 

Chair Anderson inquired if this is the current regulation.  Mr. Vestbie said it was. 
Chair Anderson stated that Mr. Vestbie’s is one interpretation.  He stated that had not 

been the interpretation previously.  Mr. Vestbie stated it is not an interpretation but a fact, 
written in the regulations. 

Chair Anderson stated this issue has come before the Board and the Planning Department 
before and that the interpretation of one acre per septic has been used by the County for a 
number of years.  Mr. Kelly agreed that a one acre minimum was applied in all instances he 
has seen.  Mr. Kelly stated that the Dwellings section of the regulations was being considered 
as the appellant’s argument which refers back to the section covering Parcels.  Chair 
Anderson requested Mr. Kelly expand on that concept. 

Mr. Kelly stated that the 040 sections referenced are the historical processes that has 
changed over time, informing there had once been no required lot size, then a minimum lot 
size was required with size dependent on whether the parcel was on community or well 
water.  He informed that the distinction of water source was then removed.  Now, he 
informed that the minimum per dwelling is one acre, but if parceling a large plot of land such 
as in Palomino Valley, the lot size is five acres.  He stated that there has been a historical 
progression of how parcel sizes are applied in the Health District’s approval of parcel maps.  
Why the Dwelling section was not changed, he was not clear, but that the interpretation has 
always been current construction must meet current code, and the current code is a minimum 
of an acre per septic system. 

Mr. Vestbie stated that in his opinion, the interpretation should be changed; that because 
a misinterpretation has occurred in the past is no reason to continue with the interpretation. 

Chair Anderson stated the current regulations were considered in previous instances of 
the one acre minimum being applied.  Mr. Vestbie stated the regulations under consideration 
are current. 

Mr. Perkins inquired if the Board had any questions for him and thanked them for their 
time. 

Chair Anderson stated the regulations have become more strict over time and the 
interpretation is one acre per septic system.  He inquired if Mr. Vestbie opined there to be a 
flaw in the regulations; that it’s possible the regulations need to be changed to be consistent. 

Mr. Vestbie stated it is not a flaw, it is the regulation. 
Ms. Admirand stated she had reviewed some related history and the reason some of those 

provisions still exist in the regulations are to provide for non-conformance issues; these allow 
for conditions to be grandfathered in that were lawful at the time but would not meet current 
standards.  She stated that is part of the reason the provisions still exist within the regulations. 

Ms. Admirand stated she wanted to bring another provision to the Board’s attention 
regarding interpretation of the regulations that state, if there are more than one interpretation 
and it is the Board’s decision to determine if there is, the stricter interpretation prevails.  She 
then read the provision verbatim.  Chair Anderson inquired if that provision was to be 
applied across the board, Ms. Admirand confirmed it was. 
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Mr. Vestbie stated that would mean that they cannot disagree with current interpretation.  
Ms. Admirand stated that would be the Board’s decision.   

Mr. Vestbie inquired why the Board was hearing this appeal if they could not decide the 
outcome.   

Chair Anderson agreed he had a good point, but the process is that if you cannot meet the 
current regulations as interpreted, you can request a variance, provide information and 
present your case.  He stated he sympathized with the appellant and that the Board was there 
to help them, but that it appeared that staff had done a good job.  He stated the variance 
process is available to them.   

Mr. Perkins agreed and stated if the appeal isn’t approved, they would go forward with 
the variance process.  He inquired, if current standards are being followed and code states 
that an acre minimum lot size is required for lots created from 1992 – 2001, why would a 
parcel created in 1973 be interpreted as being within the scope of that regulation and not the 
one he cited in his appeal? 

Mr. Vestbie moved to approve the variance to allow another house be built on the 
0.929 acre parcel. 

Ms. Admirand requested the motion to be changed to approve the appeal versus the 
variance for the record.   

Mr. Vestbie moved to approve the appeal to allow another house to be built on the 
0.929 acre parcel.  Mr. Fundin seconded the motion, which was passed two in favor and 
one against. 

Chair Anderson closed the Public Hearing. 
8. Discussion topic for possible direction to staff regarding use of sand as a substitute for 

soil in Onsite Sewage Disposal Systems (OSDS). 
Staff Representative:  Dave Kelly 

Mr. Kelly stated that current septic regulations require a vertical separation from 
groundwater.  Situations with high ground water can make it difficult to achieve setback 
margins.  He informed that sand filters could be installed and the vertical setback would be 
reduced to two feet. 

He informed there are times when the ground water is higher it has been practice to 
require an engineered soil to be put in place designed, certified and tested to meet the 
capabilities of native soils to treat sewage.   

Mr. Kelly informed engineers have occasionally suggested using more sand in the filter 
to satisfy the requirement, but this has not been allowed to date.  He stated EHS is seeking 
feedback from the Board on the questions within the staff report to determine if the Board 
feels sand could be a suitable alternative to soil. 

Chair Anderson covered variables, and inquired if perhaps regulations needed to be 
modified to better allow for application. 

Mr. Kelly stated that he would like to the Board to consider the questions to determine if 
the use of sand as a substitute for soil is a viable option, ie: can sand be compacted, tested, 
designed and certified to meet the needs of sewage treatment.  He stated the goal is to have 
consistent standards set for application. 

Mr. Vestbie opined regulations will have to be changed to provide for the use of sand in 
applications apart from those already detailed.  

After discussion, Mr. Kelly stated the takeaway he had from the Board is that they would 
consider the use of additional sand in lieu of engineered soils in certain situations.  The sand 



 
October 10, 2018, Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board Minutes   Page 6 of 8 

would need to be the same sand type as required for sand filter systems and the percolation 
rate of the soil interface needed to be taken into account.  Chair Anderson stated he agreed 
with Mr. Kelly’s understanding of their discussion. 

Mr. Kelly informed the reason these types of issues are brought before the Board is to 
provide consistency and build procedures in a way works for industry and the public. 

Chair Anderson stated it is important to have a uniform policy being applied.  Mr. Kelly 
informed that he will take information back to the team to discuss how it will be applied in 
the field.  He opined that the better way to address these issues is through regulation but that 
this direction gives them a way forward until those can be amended. 

Mr. English inquired if the Board would agree that the information paraphrased by Mr. 
Kelly regarding the subject of sand usage could be taken from the minutes of this meeting as 
future direction for staff.  Chair Anderson stated the minutes would be reviewed at the next 
meeting and would be discussed as necessary to possibly agree on a policy statement.  Mr. 
English suggested staff create a policy statement that could be brought back to the Board if 
they wanted to review and approve it, but requested the ability to utilize the staff policy until 
a formal motion would be made by the Board.  Chair Anderson requested the item to be 
brought back to the Board at a future meeting. 

Ms. Admirand inquired of Chair Anderson, in order for the record to be clear, that the 
Board is not taking any action or making any direction to staff to implement any of the 
measures, but are requesting that more information be provided and be presented at the next 
SWS Hearing Board Meeting.  Chair Anderson agreed her statement to be correct and that 
this discussion will be continued at a future meeting as an agenda item. 

9. Discussion topic for possible direction to staff regarding standard variance package for 
the installation of domestic drinking water wells where the lots are too small to meet 
current setbacks. 
Staff Representative:  James English 

Mr. English informed there are parcels that don’t meet any of the required setbacks for 
placement of a well as determined by regulation, and that many of these issues come to light 
in an emergency situation when the existing well has failed. 

Mr. English stated staff are proposing a standard variance package to include provisions 
staff could apply in situations similar to circumstances previously approved in individual 
variance hearings without having to go through the individual variance hearing process.  He 
informed that, if the Board would consider a standard variance package, staff is requesting 
Board’s direction regarding the types of provisions the package variance would entail. 

Mr. English stated EHS doesn’t monitor residential groundwater quality, but does insure 
the well is properly drilled to be the most protective of groundwater. 

Chair Anderson stated there is always an option to retrofit a septic system with a 
denitrifying unit and a disinfection unit to prevent E.coli and nitrate contamination. 

Mr. Fundin stated regulations require a well to be set back one hundred feet from a pond, 
stream or septic system, and opined it didn’t make a difference if the setback was vertical or 
horizontal if the sanitation seal is installed properly. 

Mr. Kelly informed EHS is beginning to see well failures in Verdi and Wadsworth and 
some of the properties would not meet setback regulations.  He stated he appreciated the 
Board’s comments, but directed them to the intent of this item which is not to address 
regulations at this meeting, but to ascertain if they feel a variance package to be an 
appropriate process.  If so, staff would design a draft based on conditions previously allowed 
in individual variance hearings to be brought back to the Board as if it were a variance for 
their direction and possible approval.  If it were approved, such a variance package would 
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allow staff to apply the variance package as appropriate without having property owners 
apply for individual variance from the regulations.  In the situations where required setbacks 
cannot be met, this package would alleviate the excessive costs to the property owners of 
these very small lots. 

Mr. English informed the intent is to bring the draft of the variance package before the 
Board at the next SWS Hearing Board Meeting for review and possible approval.  He 
informed it is often an emergency situation where the existing well has failed or the water 
supply is a questionable source, and stated staff are looking to develop a framework that 
would be most protective of the environment, ground water and the property owner. 

Mr. English opined that staff could develop a variance package that would be acceptable 
to the Board, which, when approved, would allow these situations to be resolved without the 
six to eight weeks the variance process takes. 

The Board recommended a chart to represent situations that could be approved by staff 
should the conditions fall within the allowed parameters. 

Mr. Kelly stated that if the Board agrees this to be an appropriate mechanism and if it is 
approved by legal counsel, he would work to develop the variance package.  Chair Anderson 
agreed that they would review the proposal at the next SWS Hearing Board Meeting, with the 
intent that regulations would be updated to align with the package in the future. 

Ms. Admirand confirmed the Board was taking no action on this item and the 
understanding is that staff will bring back the draft variance package to be reviewed at the 
next SWS Hearing Board Meeting. 

Mr. English stated that he would work to set a meeting in November, possibly on the 20th, 
for review of this information and to address another appeal that has been filed.  

10. *Public Comment 
As there was no one wishing to speak, Chair Anderson closed the public comment period. 

11. Adjournment 
At 7:13 p.m., Chair Anderson adjourned the meeting. 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

Possible Changes to Agenda Order and Timing: Items on the agenda may be taken out of order, combined with other 
items, withdrawn from the agenda, moved to the agenda of another later meeting, moved to or from the Consent section, or 
they may be voted on in a block. Items with a specific time designation will not be heard prior to the stated time, but may 
be heard later. Items listed in the Consent section of the agenda are voted on as a block and will not be read or 
considered separately unless withdrawn from the Consent agenda. 

Special Accommodations: The Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board Meetings are accessible to the disabled. 
Disabled members of the public who require special accommodations or assistance at the meeting are requested to notify 
Administrative Health Services in writing at the Washoe County Health District, 1001 E Ninth Street, Building B, Reno, 
NV 89512, or by calling 775.328.2415, 24 hours prior to the meeting. 

Public Comment: During the “Public Comment” items, anyone may speak pertaining to any matter either on or off the 
agenda, to include items to be heard on consent. For the remainder of the agenda, public comment will only be heard 
during items that are not marked with an asterisk (*). Any public comment for hearing items will be heard before action is 
taken on the item and must be about the specific item being considered by the Board. In order to speak during any public 
comment, each speaker must fill out a “Request to Speak” form and/or submit comments for the record to the Recording 
Secretary. Public comment and presentations for individual agenda items are limited as follows: fifteen minutes each for 
staff and appellant presentations, five minutes for a speaker representing a group, and three minutes for individual 
speakers unless extended by questions from the Board or by action of the Chair. 

Response to Public Comment: The Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board can deliberate or take action only if a matter 
has been listed on an agenda properly posted prior to the meeting. During the public comment period, speakers may address 
matters listed or not listed on the published agenda. The Open Meeting Law does not expressly prohibit responses to 
public comments by the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board. However, responses from the Board members to 
unlisted public comment topics could become deliberation on a matter without notice to the public. On the advice of legal 
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counsel and to ensure the public has notice of all matters the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board will consider, 
Board members may choose not to respond to public comments, except to correct factual inaccuracies, ask for Health 
District Staff action or to ask that a matter be listed on a future agenda. The Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board may do 
this either during the public comment item or during the following item:  “Board Comments – Limited to Announcement or 
Issues for future Agendas.” 

Posting of Agenda; Location of Website: 

Pursuant to NRS 241.020, Notice of this meeting was posted at the following locations: 

Washoe County Health District, 1001 E. 9th St., Reno, NV 
Downtown Reno Library, 301 S. Center St., Reno, NV 
Reno City Hall, 1 E. 1st St., Reno, NV 
Sparks City Hall, 431 Prater Way, Sparks, NV 
Washoe County Administration Building, 1001 E. 9th St, Reno, NV 
Washoe County Health District Website www.washoecounty.us/health 
State of Nevada Website: https://notice.nv.gov 

How to Get Copies of Agenda and Support Materials: Supporting materials are available to the public at the Washoe 
County Health District located at 1001 E. Ninth Street, in Reno, Nevada.  Ms. Laura Rogers, Administrative Secretary to the 
District Board of Health is the person designated by the Washoe County District Board of Health to respond to 
requests for supporting materials. Ms. Rogers is located at the Washoe County Health District and may be reached by 
telephone at (775) 328-2415 or by email at lrogers@washoecounty.us. Supporting materials are also available at the 
Washoe County Health District Website   www.washoecounty.us/health  pursuant to the requirements of NRS 241.020. 
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STAFF REPORT 

BOARD MEETING DATE:  November 20, 2018 

TO: Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing Advisory Board 

FROM: James English, EHS Supervisor  
775-328-2610, jenglish@washoecounty.us 

SUBJECT: Public Hearing to consider appeal of Health District’s decision to require relocation of 
an existing septic system as the system is currently not located on the subject property. 

SUMMARY 

This staff report summarizes the Environmental Health Services (EHS) Division’s review of the 
submitted appeal for your recommendation regarding EHS staff requiring the relocation of an existing 
septic system in order to be utilized for a new home. The system in dispute is not fully located on the 
subject property of 3285 Maranatha Road and portions of the system are located within two separate 
easements and on two adjoining properties.  

PREVIOUS ACTION 

In order to receive approval for building permit number WBLD 18-106696, the applicant submitted a 
revised plan that proposed the system will be fully relocated onto the subject property and within the 
prescribed easement. That plan was approved on October 12, 2018. The homeowners are requesting 
an appeal of the decision requiring the septic system be relocated on to the subject property. If the 
appeal is denied, the Certificate of Occupancy for the new home will be contingent upon relocating 
the system onto the property.  

BACKGROUND 

On April 3, 2018 Residential Designer, Jason Warfield contacted David Kelly, Senior Environmental 
Health Specialist via email requesting clarification on the subject property. The email stated the 
original house burned down in the 90’s and the septic tank and system have been kept intact since but 
are located within an easement on the neighboring property. The email further stated the septic system 
had been located, the tank pumped and the contractor performing the work stated the system works. 
Mr. Warfield stated the homeowners would like to use the system for a new home and wanted to 
verify there would be no issues with our department. Mr. Kelly responded with the following options:  

1. If the system is existing and functional, it may be tied into, provided,
a. It is sized for the building and the new building will not violate a setback to the

system.
b. It is located on the property or in a legal easement.  EHS would require proof of that in

the form of some sort of legal document.
c. If ANY modification of the system is required for the building, the entire system needs

to be brought up to code.
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2. If the system is located off of the property, then it needs to be relocated onto the property as 
part of the project. 

3. If there are any other code issues, but the system is on the property 
a. We require designation of two fully code compliant repairs. 
b. If sizing information is not available for the repairs, we reserve the right to require a 

test trench and/or percolation test to determine the appropriate sizing prior to 
approving the property build out. 

On August 2, 2018, Washoe County Building Permit application WBLD18-106696 was received by 
EHS. EHS staff conducted a lot check of the property and it was determined the plot plan did not 
accurately reflect the correct length and location of the existing septic system, as located by Waters 
Vacuum Truck Service. It also indicated the septic tank was located partially outside of the prescribed 
easement and the leach line was also located outside the prescribed easement for the property.  The 
plan was placed in corrections on August 22, 2018 until the following items were addressed:  

1. The plot plan shall reflect the accurate length of the existing leach field. 
2. The septic system must be relocated onto the subject property since it was not completely 

within the prescribed easement.    

In order to verify the septic location, the property was surveyed and an accurate plot was created 
(Reference Sheet A1.0 as provided by the homeowner). As the plot indicates, the septic system is 
located in two separate easements and possibly two separate properties, none of which meet WCHD 
regulations. In order to receive approval for Building Permit WBLD18-106696 a revised plot plan 
was received on October 10, 2018 showing the existing system will be relocated onto the subject 
property and within the prescribed easement for Parcel F. This plan was approved on October 12, 
2018.  

The Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Sewage, Wastewater, and 
Sanitation (regulations) section 120.040 states that an on-site sewage disposal system shall be located 
entirely upon the parcel upon which the building it serves is located. Current procedure for EHS staff 
in the event of a property build-out is if the septic system is off the property and not in a legal 
easement, the system must be relocated back onto the property. This procedure helps to clean up 
previous incorrect installations and ensures adequate space is available for proper sewage disposal for 
both current and future repairs. If the build out is a fire re-build, EHS procedures will allow for the 
hook up to the existing system as long as the building footprint remains the same. If the property is 
redeveloped, normal septic installation procedures are followed.  

In this situation, the fire occurred over 20 years ago and the building footprint is not the same, 
therefore EHS is not treating this as a fire re-build, but as new development.  All new development 
requires septic systems to comply with 120.040 and have the septic system fully located on the 
property is serves. This septic system should be relocated in order to meet WCHD Sewage, 
Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing Regulations.  

RECOMMENDATION 

Based on information presented, staff recommends: The Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing 
Advisory Board deny the appeal request and uphold EHS staff decision to require relocation of the 
septic system onto the property.  
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POSSIBLE MOTION 

Should the Board agree with staff’s recommendation, a possible motion would be “move to deny the 
appeal of the Health District’s requirement to relocate the system onto 3285 Maranatha Road as part 
of WBLD18-106696.”  
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STAFF REPORT 

BOARD MEETING DATE:  November 20, 2018 

TO: Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing Advisory Board 

FROM: James English, EHS Supervisor  
775-328-2610, jenglish@washoecounty.us 

SUBJECT: Variance Case #1-18W; Reduced Setback to Septic, Parcel 084-200-80, 240 School 
Street, Washoe County, NV 

Recommendation 

Staff recommends the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation (SWS) Hearing Board support the 
presented Variance Case #1-18W (Jerry Turley) to allow the approval of the well permit H18-
0228WELL with less than the required 100 foot setback to proposed well location.  Upon SWS 
Hearing Board review, staff recommends the Variance Case #1-16S be presented to the District 
Board of Health for approval. 

Background 

Approximately 3 months ago, Mr. Turley of 240 School Street in Wadsworth came in to get 
information on applying to place a new domestic well on his property.  Mr. Turley had 
historically been connected to a well on the neighboring property (084-200-81) which feeds a 
few surrounding properties.  The well has gone dry and the owner of the well was not inclined to 
refurbish it.  During the discussions and in office review, it was determined that it might not be 
possible to meet all required setbacks due to the proximity of the septic system within the lot.   

A staff member was sent to the property to investigate the possibilities.  Fortunately, 
Environmental Health Services (EHS) has specific knowledge as to the location of the septic 
system due to having it located during the fire rebuild that occurred within the last two years. 
Staff determined that it was too close to call due to having to measure through the building and 
because fences and property lines don’t always match; this area in particular does not appear to 
have been constructed with regards to property lines.   

Mr. Turley was instructed to get his property surveyed and staff returned to re-evaluate.  It was 
determined that the only location on the property that would meet setbacks to the septic system 
and the required repair area was directly under the power lines.  Mr. Turley consulted with his 
driller and the power company and it was determined that drilling in that location was not 
feasible.   

The drilling company determined that the farthest location that was feasible was located only 95’ 
from the septic tank, and will be even less from any future repair.  Section 040.007, Table 1 of 
the Washoe County Health District Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health 
Governing Well Construction (regulations) requires a minimum of 100’ setback from septic 

SWS HEARING BOARD AGENDA ITEM NO. 7



Subject: Public Hearing, SWS Board 
Date: November 20, 2018 
Page 2 of 3 
 
tanks and leach fields.  EHS also considers future septic repair leach fields with respect to 
setbacks as they will be needed at some point in the future.  As the only available location to 
place a new domestic well on the property cannot meet setbacks, a variance was required. 

At this time, the property is without water.  During the summer months, the property had access 
to a non-potable water hydrant in the area but that water was turned off as winter approached and 
the property owner currently has to haul in water for consumption and sanitation needs. 

Findings of Fact 

 1. Will the proposed variance result in contamination of water to the extent it cannot be 
used for its existing or expected use? 

Reply:  No, there are no effects on groundwater quality by the drilling of a new domestic 
well. 

 2. Will the proposed variance pose a threat to public health? 

Reply:  Septic systems located within close proximity to domestic wells can be 
considered a risk to contamination of groundwater, however, there are precautions that 
can be taken to minimize that risk.   The recommended conditions of approval will create 
greater than the required 100’ of separation by utilizing a deeper sanitary seal.  Section 
010.235 of the regulations defines a seal as “the watertight seal established in a well bore 
or the annular space between the well casings or a well casing and the well bore to 
prevent the inflow or vertical movement of surface water or shallow groundwater…”  
Staff feels that the deeper sanitary seal will protect from the public health threat of 
locating a septic system too close to a well.  A review of the surrounding parcels and on-
site evaluation does not indicate the presence of any other septic systems within 100 feet 
of the proposed well location.  

 3. Are there other reasonable alternatives? 

Reply:  Staff was unable to locate any place on the property that met the required setback 
and was feasible for the driller to place their rig.  Without allowing for this variance, the 
property will likely have to haul water in to provide for water needs.  

Conditions of Approval 

• The well will be placed as far as possible from the current septic system and future repair 
area. 

• The well will already require a minimum of a 100 foot seal due to the proximity of a 
watercourse within ¼ of a mile.  The seal depth shall be increased by 1 foot for each foot 
of setback that cannot be met from either the current or future repair area; for example, if 
the well is located 95 feet from the existing septic system and 80feet from the repair area, 
the seal shall be increased to 120 feet. 

Possible Motion 

Should the SWS Hearing Board agree with staff’s recommendation, a possible motion would be 
“Move to support staff to present to the District Board of Health for approval Variance Case #1-
18W (Jerry Turley) to allow the approval of the well permit H18-0228WELL with less than the required 
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100 foot setback to proposed well location, subject to the conditions of approval indicated in the staff 
report.   

If the Board disagrees with staff’s recommendation, the SWS Board may formulate their own motion. 
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STAFF REPORT 

BOARD MEETING DATE:  November 20, 2018 

TO: Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing Advisory Board 

FROM: James English, EHS Supervisor  
775-328-2610, jenglish@washoecounty.us 

SUBJECT: Variance Case #1-18S; Variance to Multiple Portions of Regulations, including 
Setbacks to Irrigations Ditches, Placement of a Septic Field in Soils with Outside of 
the Allowable Percolation Rates, and Installation of an Alternative Treatment System, 
For the Purpose of Installing a Repair, Parcel 038-084-05, 630 Hill Lane, Verdi, NV  

Recommendation 

Staff is offering a neutral recommendation to the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation (SWS) 
Hearing Board in the presented Variance Case #1-18S (Dante Frasca) to allow the approval of 
the septic repair permit (permit number to be determined) with less than the required 100 foot (or 
25 foot) setback to neighboring irrigation ditches, allowing a septic to be placed in soils outside 
of the allowable percolation rates and installing an alternative treatment system.   

Background 

In June and July of 2018, EHS was contacted by Waters Septic Company regarding the need for 
a repair leach field at 630 Hill Lane.  Over the course of July and August, discussions continued 
regarding the potentially failing septic system.  

The original system was records consisted only of a location, with no actual design.  Therefore, a 
new test trench was asked for to determine the appropriate design criteria and groundwater 
levels.  Maximum probable seasonal groundwater was called at 4 feet below ground surface. 
Percolation testing was conducted by licensed engineer Ron Anderson.  Percolation rates were 
determined to be very slow, well outside of allowable Washoe County Regulations.  The Washoe 
County Health District Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing 
Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation (regulations) section 100.090 only allow for engineered 
septic systems to be installed in soils with percolation rates as slow as 90 minutes per inch and 
the soils were tested to be 480 minutes per inch. 

In August of 2018, an initial proposal was submitted by the property owner's engineer.  After 
review, EHS informed Mr. Anderson that there the proposal did not meet the required irrigation 
ditch setbacks (Regulations Section 040.100 - 100 feet or 25’ if sealed to prevent infiltration and 
exfiltration of water) and would need a variance if they could not be met.  That proposal also 
included an alternative treatment method (section 060.100 requires alternative treatment devices 
to go to SWS Board) and attempted to utilize sand as a substitute for fill material.  Both of those 
items also fall outside of EHS standard plan review allowances and provided cause for a 
submittal to the SWS Board for a variance. 
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The new plan was submitted with a variance application on November 5.  It proposes an 
alternative secondary treatment system along with disinfection.  The treatment system has 
NSF/ANSI 40 and 245 certifications, standards which verify their ability to meet EPA secondary 
effluent treatment requirements for municipal treatment facilities for nitrogen reduction and 
other contaminants.  The goal is to produce effluent that will not pose a risk to public health to 
allow for a discharge method of subsurface drip irrigation.  In theory, should the system function 
correctly and the effluent be properly cleaned, it would create the basis for allowing a reduced 
setback to irrigation ditches, as the public health threat posed by the discharge would be 
essentially eliminated. 

The sizing of the system is based on the percolation rates that were found and the style of 
discharge is based on literature research provided by the design engineer.  The discharge fields 
would be rotated to allow for rest periods and the existing sand filter would be utilized as a 
backup field.   

The proposal also includes sealing the irrigation ditch for a long portion of the property.  Section 
040.100 does allow for a reduced setback to lined or sealed irrigation ditches.  The proposed 
sealing would protect the system to some extent, but the system would still not meet the required 
25’ setbacks from the sealed portion or the 100’ setbacks from the non-sealed portion.  

The primary concern of EHS regarding the proposal is that the basis of the reduced setbacks is 
relies on the proper functioning of the treatment system.  Washoe County does not have the 
resources to continually monitor these types of systems or the property owners and for this 
reason has typically only supported passive systems that do not require this level of maintenance.  
The onus would fall on the homeowner for the upkeep.  While the proposal calls for a mandatory 
3 year maintenance contract, EHS views the property for its entire life.  There are also the 
ancillary potential concerns about what would happen if the company that produces the treatment 
goes out of business, and/or if there is availability of someone with sufficient knowledge to 
maintain and certify the systems functionality.  If for some reason the system was not kept up, 
the Health District would have no way of knowing and/or correcting the issue. 

With these concerns, EHS must maintain a neutral position and recommend that the Board put in 
place stringent conditions with an understanding that there will be no actual regulatory oversight 
or enforcement that the conditions will be met on an ongoing basis. 

Findings of Fact 

 1. Will the proposed variance result in contamination of water to the extent it cannot be 
used for its existing or expected use? 

Reply:  If the system functions as intended, then the effluent discharge to groundwater 
should be clean and not pose a threat to groundwater contamination.  That would be 
reliant on the property owner (and future property owners) maintaining the system as 
intended and conducting the required sampling.  No regulatory oversight of this would be 
possible at this time as EHS does not have the resources nor the regulatory structure in 
place to ensure that the requirements were met. 

 2. Will the proposed variance pose a threat to public health? 

Reply:  There are two primary ways that sewage can pose a threat to public health, direct 
exposure and groundwater contamination in areas with domestic wells.  Sewage 
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discharged underground should not allow for direct exposure as long as the field 
functions, the same as any onsite sewage disposal system.  As indicated in question #1, 
the system should also not cause a groundwater contamination issue as long as the system 
is maintained and functions properly. 

 3. Are there other reasonable alternatives? 

Reply:  Washoe County regulations allow for a passive sand filtration system to be 
installed in soils between 60-90 minutes per inch and only a 2 foot vertical setback to 
groundwater.  With the percolation rates of the soils, the other option would be removal 
of soils and replacement with fill materials.  Engineers have designed systems to meet 
these requirements; while records do not exist, the best guess is that the original system 
was designed this way.  EHS would accept a standard sand filter with fill and an 
appropriate design on this property.  The comparable cost to the homeowner is unknown.   

Conditions of Approval 

• A maintenance contract is required with record keeping requirements.  A minimum of 
annual maintenance and certification is required with records kept for a minimum of 5 
years.  Records must be made available to WCHD upon request.   

• All instances system non-function must be reported to WCHD for review and repaired 
immediately.  In the event of failure to maintain or lack of system function, WCHD may 
require sampling and/or impose restrictions on the property based on the functionality of 
the treatment system, up to and including additional repair. 

• All conditions of approval must be recorded to the deed of the property with language 
that does not allow for the removal from the deed without Health District approval or 
connection to municipal sewer. 

Possible Motion 

Should the SWS Hearing Board wish to approve the variance application, a possible motion 
would be “Move to present to the District Board of Health a recommendation for approval of  
Variance Case #1-18S (Dante Frasca) to allow the approval of a septic repair permit as proposed, 
including all recommended conditions.” 

The SWS Board may also formulate their own motion or request additional information from the 
applicant if desired. 

 .   
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